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	Chair
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	Present


	Professor Joan Busfield, Mr Nitin Dahad, Mrs Celia Edey, Professor Maria Fasli, Professor Anthony Forster (Vice-Chancellor), Mr Paul Gray, Dr Elizabeth Hall, Lady Sally Irvine, Professor Joanna Jackson, Ms Judith Judd, Ms Chantel Le Carpentier, Dr Laura Mansel-Thomas, Professor Jules Pretty, Mr Geoffrey Probert, Ms Paula Rothero, Ms Maria Stanford, Mr Philip Tolhurst 



	Apologies


	Sir Deian Hopkin, Professor Sean Nixon, Professor Aletta Norval, Dr Alison Rowlands, Dr Lisa Wade, Dr Marion Wood


	Secretary


	Mr Bryn Morris (Registrar and Secretary)

	In attendance


	Mrs Monica Illsley (Chief of Staff), Mr Andrew Keeble (Director of Finance), Dr Sonia Virdee (Deputy Secretary), Ms Vanessa Potter (Director of Communications and External Relations) [agenda item 7(a)], Mr Simon Neale [agenda item 7(b)], Mrs Barbara Reynolds [agenda item 8(b)], Mrs Susie Morgan [agenda items 9, 10, 11], Mr Dave Stanbury [agenda item 13], Ms Claire Saunders [agenda item 14].

	
	

	UNRESERVED BUSINESS



	1 CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS



	
	It was the last meeting for Marion Wood, Deian Hopkin, Maria Fasli, Becky Fisher, Aletta Norval and Alison Rowlands and the Chair thanked these departing members on behalf of Council. Council congratulated Maria Fasli on her appointment as the first Director of the new Institute for Data Analytics and Data Science (IDADS).

	113/14

	
	The Chair welcomed new member Chantel le Carpentier, welcomed back Lisa Wade and noted that new members Marco Francesconi and Christine Raines would attend their first meeting in November.

	114/14

	
	Council members’ attention was drawn to the dates of Council meetings and Away Days: 

Council meetings

· 24 November 2014

· 16 February 2015
· 11 May 2015

· 13 July 2015

Council Away Days

· 22 October 2014 

· 27 April 2015

The location of future meetings would be confirmed. 
	115/14

	2 STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS



	
	Item 15, Membership and Terms of Reference of Committees of Council, was starred.
	116/14

	3 DECLARATION OF INTERESTS



	
	The Vice-Chancellor and Professor Joan Busfield declared an interest in item 9.  It was further noted that all staff members of Council had a personal interest in this item.
	117/14

	4 MINUTES (C/14/33)



	
	The minutes of the meeting held on 12 May 2014 were approved.

	118/14


	5 MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES



	
	None
	119/14

	6 VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT (C/14/34)



	
	
	

	
	The Vice-Chancellor highlighted the following from his report:

	

	
	The appointment of Professor Maria Fasli as Director of IDADS and Dr Luis Vasconcelos as Director of Postgraduate Training.  


	120/14

	
	Professor Heather Laurie and the staff of ISER were congratulated on ISER’s 25th anniversary and Dr Pam Cox for her new BBC series on shop girls, which was a flagship for research impact. 


	121/14

	
	The Council Away Day had considered internationalisation and business engagement and the resultant actions and priorities would be discussed at Council in the Autumn.


	122/14

	
	Student Death

The Vice-Chancellor formally noted the University’s sadness at the tragic death of a student, having briefed members at the Council Away Day. The University had taken a range of additional measures to ensure students and staff safety and were working closely with the Police authorities. A scholarship would be launched in the Nahid Almanea’s name. 


	123/14



	
	Following discussion, the Chair thanked on behalf of Council those involved in dealing with the aftermath of the tragic event. 


	124/14


	
	2014 Entry Admissions Update
The DVC reported on undergraduate applications and the focus of activity on conversion. Risks centred on the award of student visas, the highly competitive environment and the consequences of A level marking reforms. PGT applications looked strong but work was focusing on conversion activities. The PGR market was smaller, however, recruitment looked positive. A comprehensive system to managing admissions was in place and a full briefing on the outturn would be provided to Council at the Away Day in October.

	125/14

	7 UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX SUPPORTING STRATEGIES 


	
	(a) Communications and Advancement Supporting Strategy 2014-2019 (C/14/35)
	

	
	The Director of Communications and External Relations introduced the Supporting Strategy which had been informed by discussion at the Council Away Day. It included a whole-University approach to advancement, supporting the Research and Education Strategies and focused on promoting excellence in education and research underpinned by the Essex spirit, community of membership, research mind-set and our global identity.

	126/14

	
	In discussion, it was noted that the ambassador network would enable closer relationships with friends and supporters of the University. The University was also working with regional bodies such as the Local Enterprise Partnership, Invest Essex and local authorities to maximise partnership opportunities. 


	127/14

	
	A major project to develop the University’s website would be subject to tender and a range of technical development options were under consideration. 
	128/14

	
	The importance of cross referencing between the Communications and Advancement and the Estates and Equipment Supporting Strategies was acknowledged.


	129/14

	
	Preparations for the 50th anniversary were going well, with 500 booked overnight for the Homecoming Weekend, and a range of events taking shape. Council members had been invited.


	130/14

	
	Council thanked the Director of Communications and External Relations and approved the Communications and Advancement Supporting Strategy 2014-2019.
	131/14

	
	
	

	
	(b) Estates and Equipment Supporting Strategy 2014-2025 (C/14/36)

	


	
	The Director of Estate Management introduced the Supporting Strategy, which set out the conditions for future decision making, set out a road map for future estates planning and would apply across a number of Capital Investment Plan periods.


	132/14

	
	Work was already underway on space auditing and feasibility assessment which had highlighted the difficult decisions ahead, balancing the need to invest in the existing estate versus new developments, in the Knowledge Gateway, and in areas that would provide significant student benefit. 


	133/14

	
	Work would also focus on reducing Scope 1 and 2 Carbon emissions.

	134/14

	
	It was noted that Carbon targets would need to be set high in order to deliver results.
 
	135/14

	
	In discussion Council valued the cohesive view of the estate while retaining flexibility, and which acknowledged the formative impact of the University's architecture on our identity.

	136/14

	
	Council thanked the Director of Estate Management and approved the Estates and Equipment Supporting Strategy 2014-2025.
	137/14

	
	
	

	
	(c) Financial Supporting Strategy 2014-2019 (C/14/37)


	

	
	The Director of Finance introduced the Supporting Strategy which focused on determining an appropriate pace for future investment, rigorous investment appraisal enabling the University to pick winners, and engagement of staff in the finances of the University.  Existing activities should be self-funding and the pace of borrowing would be subject to limits in terms of days of expenditure and earnings relative to debt servicing costs. The new capital planning process meant investment decisions would be made on the basis of appropriate information, robust prioritisation and challenge.


	138/14

	
	In the more volatile funding environment there was a need for greater engagement and understanding by all staff of how the University’s finances work, the implications of existing borrowing, and the importance of generating surpluses for reinvestment. The Finance team would be especially active in promoting understanding of these issues across the University.


	139/14

	
	Council discussed the value of a credit rating; it was noted that the sustainability criterion did not preclude spending on the SU, subject to decisions made through the annual planning process.

	140/14

	
	An infographic / poster to explain the University’s finances to a wider audience would be welcomed.

	141/14

	
	Council thanked the Director of Finance and approved the Financial Supporting Strategy 2014-2019.


	142/14

	8 BUDGET 2014-15 



	
	(a) Proposed Budget 2014-15 and Revised Forecast to 2017-18 (C/14/38)


	

	
	The Director of Finance presented the first budget and forecast resulting from the new planning round, derived from the new financial model. Departments were expected to reach break-even at the latest in 2017-18, and the very last year of deficit within a recovery plan being 2016-17. All departmental forecasts were based on challenging but realistic assumptions about student recruitment and research income and showed a financial improvement on previous years. The forecasts were sensitive to student numbers, and plans for new growth had been incorporated since the meeting of SRC in June.


	143/14

	
	The budget contained a fee income contingency to buffer against unexpected recruitment events and projected a cash surplus of £6m in 2014-15, rising to £8m, £11m and £13m in future years. 


	144/14

	
	Council asked for future reports to show the actual student numbers in the financial assumptions, and would value seeing projections of research income at the departmental level.

	145/14

	
	It was noted that the rent increase for student accommodation was influenced by arrangements put in place for the Meadows and Quays, with other rent levels for broadly comparable accommodation rising in line. 


	146/14

	
	Council approved the budget for 2014-15 and endorsed that the content be transcribed into the format required for submission to HEFCE.


	147/14

	
	(b) University of Essex Students’ Union Budget 2014-15 (C/14/39)


	

	
	Council was pleased to see the £15k surplus forecast for this year and the SU performing better through a more student-focused approach. The SU had withdrawn from the national buying consortium, moving to other purchasing arrangements that enabled it to respond better to student needs.   


	148/14

	
	In common with others, the SU’s business model was undergoing significant change and discussions were underway between the Registrar and Secretary and the SU Chief Executive to explore how best to take this forward.  

 
	149/14

	
	Council congratulated the Students’ Union on effective management of its finances and approved the Students’ Union budget for 2014-15.


	150/14

	9 PENSION ARRANGEMENTS AND THE IMPLICATIONS OF CHANGES TO THE ANNUAL AND LIFETIME ALLOWANCE (C/14/40) 


	

	
	The Vice-Chancellor withdrew from the meeting at 3.35pm for the entirety of this item.


	151/14

	
	The Registrar and Secretary reported that this item had been referred from the Remuneration Committee for consideration by Council. The proposals, which arose from changes to HMRC tax relief on pension contributions, would help address circumstances in which increasing numbers of long serving staff would face a substantial disincentive to continuing to contribute to the occupational pension scheme offered by the University. 


	152/14

	
	Remuneration Committee had brought forward proposals which sought to promote continued active membership of the USS for all eligible staff; were fair to all staff who wished to remain active members of the pension scheme; ensured that the University was able to recruit and retain the talented staff it needed; and were financially beneficial to the University. 


	153/14

	
	In particular, Remuneration Committee favoured a principled approach that applied to all members of staff, sharing a part of the saving that would arise for the University in employers’ pension contributions with the individuals affected, provided certain specified criteria were met, including continued active membership of the pension scheme.

	154/14

	
	A discussion followed in which a range of views were put forward. The proposal recommended by the Remuneration Committee was put to a vote and as a consequence, Council approved the proposal that staff impacted by the LTA be eligible to receive an enhanced payment at a specified level in circumstances where individuals chose to take advantage of the enhanced opt-out arrangements in the USS. 

 
	155/14

	
	It was further agreed that the positon would be kept under review by the Remuneration Committee. 

	156/14


	10 LIVING WAGE (C/14/41)



	
	The Vice-Chancellor re-joined the meeting at 4.35pm.


	157/14

	
	Council approved that a Task and Finish Group be set up to consider the adoption of the Living Wage for staff at the University and its subsidiary companies. The Group would report with recommendations to USG and Council in the Autumn term 2014-15.

	158/14

	11 ANNUAL REVIEW PROCEDURES AND ANNUAL REVIEW CRITERIA FOR ACADEMIC STAFF (C/14/42)



	
	The Deputy Vice-Chancellor introduced the new criteria and procedures which were based on the principles of support for staff, clarity of guidance, fairness and transparency, with the aim of enabling more staff to be promoted. Council noted that there had been consultation at Senate, with and within departments, with the SU, University and College Union (UCU) and individuals which had shaped the proposals. 


	159/14

	
	It was noted that previous feedback to revise the use of the term ‘criteria’ had not been fully reflected in the draft and that this would be corrected in the final version of the paper.  


	160/14

	
	Council approved the annual review procedures and criteria to take effect from academic year 2014-15, subject to the agreed amendment to paragraph 3.3.

	161/14

	12 INTERIM REPORT ON PERFORMANCE AGAINST KPIs (C/14/43)


	
	The Director of Strategic Planning and Change introduced an interim update on performance against Strategic Plan KPIs, which showed improvement across a range of education indicators; student completion, good degrees awarded, facilities spending, student staff ratio and graduate prospects. There had been a large improvement in graduate prospects score.

	162/14

	
	In discussion, Council noted that staff engagement was not included in the University level KPI report, which focused on a small number of KPIs. It was noted that the issue of staff engagement would be included in the forthcoming HR Supporting Strategy, which would be considered by Council. 

	163/14

	
	It was agreed that further work should be undertaken to improve the clarity of the report and in particular to address the areas in the report where there was no target shown (either because there was no target set by the Strategic Plan, or because the target could not be expressed as a rank) and that an annual rather than an interim report to Council would provide more meaningful data. 

	164/14

	
	Council approved the report.
	165/14

	13 UPDATE ON THE EMPLOYABILITY STRATEGY (C/14/44)



	
	The Director of Employability reinforced the significant improvement in graduate outcomes which had been achieved between the 2013 and 2014 DLHE surveys, and outlined the ongoing investment in additional resources and work with students and staff in faculties to support students in progressing to a graduate level job or further study.


	166/14

	
	Council noted the contents of the report, welcomed the significant improvement in graduate level outcomes and thanked Mr Stanbury and his team for their hard work.


	167/14

	14 HEALTH, SAFETYAND WELLBEING PLAN AUGUST 2014- JULY 2015 (C/14/45)



	
	The plan presented a review of progress against objectives and future objectives in the form of KPIs. A fire safety course sanction would be introduced in lieu of fines on students who did not comply with the requirements of evacuation practices, and its effectiveness would be monitored. 


	168/14

	
	Council approved the Policy objectives, the Health, Safety and Wellbeing Plan for August 2014 to July 2015, and the associated health and safety key performance indicators.

	169/14

	15 MEMBERSHIP AND TERMS OF REFERENCE FOR THE COMMITTEES OF COUNCIL 2014-15 (C/14/46)



	
	The membership of the Human Resources and Diversity Committee was discussed, and it was noted that the Committee was a sub-set of USG and advisory to USG. Its role was to consider proposals which would then go on for consultation with the University community. 


	170/14

	
	Council noted that during 2013-14, on the recommendation of the Vice-Chancellor, the Chair of Council had invited the SU President to become a member of the Strategy and Resources Committee.  This had not been reflected in the paper and this omission would be corrected. Appropriate SU representation on other committees would be considered by the Registrar and Secretary and the SU President and be referred to the Chair of Council for decision. 

	171/14

	
	Council approved the membership and terms of reference for all Committees of Council in accordance with Ordinance 22.3, subject to the amendment to SRC membership and any adjustments to SU representation.

	172/14

	16 HONORARY DEGREES COMMITTEE REVIEW GROUP: REVIEW OF  HONORARY DEGREES 2014 (C/14/47)


	

	
	Council approved the changes recommended in the report by the Honorary Degrees Committee Review Group.


	173/14

	17 PUBLICATION OF COMMITTEE INFORMATION (C/14/48)


	

	
	The Registrar and Secretary introduced the report which clarified which committee information was appropriate for the University to publish. It was noted that the business of Faculty Education Committees would not be published, but the Education Committee was specifically mentioned in the Information Commissioner's guidance and its information would therefore be published. 


	174/14

	
	Council approved the proposed draft policy, as recommended by the University Steering Group and Strategy and Resources Committee.


	175/14

	18 PENSIONS UPDATE (C/14/49)

	

	
	Noted.
	176/14

	19 QUALITY ASSURANCE AGENCY HIGHER EDUCATION REVIEW (C/14/50)

	

	
	Noted.
	177/14

	
	
	

	20 PROPOSED 2014-15 ACTION PLANS

	

	
	(a) Education Action Plan 2014-15 (C/14/51)

	

	
	Noted.
	178/14

	
	
	

	
	(b) Research Action Plan 2014-15 (C/14/52)

	

	
	Noted.
	179/14

	
	
	

	21  PROGRESS REPORTS ON 2013-14 ACTION PLANS

	

	
	(a) Education Action Plan 2013-14 (C/14/53)

	

	
	Noted.
	180/14

	
	
	

	
	(b) Research Action Plan 2013-14 (C/14/54)

	

	
	Noted.
	181/14

	
	
	

	22  SCHEDULE OF TUITION FEES (C/14/55)

	

	
	Noted.
	182/14

	
	
	

	23 CAPITAL INVESTMENT PLAN: PROGRESS REPORT (C/14/56)

	

	
	Noted.
	183/14

	
	
	

	24 INTERNATIONAL FINANCIAL REPORTING STANDARDS: FRS 102 (C/14/57)


	

	
	Noted.
	184/14

	
	
	

	25 VARIATION TO FINANCIAL COVENANT WITH BARCLAYS (C/14/58)

	

	
	It was resolved that the amendments set out in the Letter of Variation were in the interests of and for the benefit of the Borrower and were most likely to promote the success of the Borrower for the benefit of the members as a whole and that such terms and conditions of the Letter of Variation be and were approved and accepted.


	185/14

	
	That the Registrar and Secretary and the Director of Finance were authorised to sign the Letter of Variation on behalf of the Borrower to indicate acceptance of the terms and conditions.


	186/14

	
	That the Bank was authorised to act in all matters concerning the Facility as amended by the Letter of Variation upon instruction from the Borrower, in its capacity as Borrower of the Facility, signed in accordance with the Bank’s mandate for any of the accounts of the Borrower held with the Bank current from time to time.


	187/14

	
	Council approved that the Director of Finance and the Registrar and Secretary be authorised to sign the Letter of Variation, and approved the draft minute to be signed by the Chair of Council. 
	188/14

	
	
	

	26 EQUALITY AND DIVERSITY ANNUAL REPORT 2013-14 (C/14/59)


	

	
	Noted. 
	189/14

	
	
	

	27 REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (2 JULY 2014) (C/14/60)


	

	
	That all the recommendations contained in the Senate Committee report to Council be approved.
	190/14

	
	
	

	28 REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES

	

	
	(a)  Strategy and Resources Committee (9 June 2014) (C/14/61)


	

	
	Noted.
	191/14

	
	
	

	
	(b)  Nominations Committee (9 June 2014) (C/14/62)


	

	
	That all the recommendations contained in the Nominations Committee report to Council be approved.
	192/14

	
	
	

	
	(c)  Remuneration Committee (9 June 2014) (C/14/63)


	

	
	Noted.
	193/14

	
	
	

	29 STANDING ORDERS FOR THE MEETINGS OF COUNCIL (C/14/64)



	
	Approved.
	194/14

	
	
	

	30 DELEGATION OF AUTHORITY FOR THE SUMMER PERIOD



	
	Approved.
	195/14

	31 ANY OTHER BUSINESS


	

	
	There was no other business.
	196/14

	
	
	

	DATE OF NEXT MEETING


	

	
	
	

	Noted
	The next meeting will be held on Monday 24 November 2014.

Council Away Day: Wednesday 22 October 2014.


	197/14


RESERVED BUSINESS

There was no reserved business
Dr Sonia Virdee
Deputy Secretary
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